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Nature Notes 
 
Getting up early in January is still getting up late. It is 7.30 and there are 
45 minutes until sunrise, but I want to take advantage of the low tide as I  
begin the walk to Shag Rock. The sky is eerily clear and there is a challenging frost. 
Stepping onto the beach I am alone except for the Herring Gulls. With no breeze the sea 
is flat and the gentle swash cannot hide their calls as dark shapes sweep down to the water. 
I have timed my visit perfectly as the tide has receded sufficiently to negotiate the first 
minor headland. The steep hillside beyond is well vegetated and, despite the cold and 
time of year, there is a healthy dawn chorus as birds begin to seek out sources of food. 
First, I hear a Robin - always an early riser given its large eyes and better adaptation to 
poor light. Blackbirds call and a Song Thrush utters its repetitive song. I can scarcely see 
the birds so my attention is drawn to the dramatic, crescent moon low in the south-east. 
Looking through binoculars I can see the whole sphere, barely visible from reflected light. 
I scan the distance between the moon and the brightening horizon and the planet Venus, 
our nearest neighbour, appears as a bright dot, the morning star. Then I catch sight of a 
small falcon, its silhouette rising over the sea. As it circles higher and higher, the Kestrel 
reveals its rufous tones and I continue to watch as it drifts out of sight to the west.  
 
I pause to admire the parallel colours of red, orange and yellow as the sun catches the 
underside of wispy strips of cloud to the east. Approaching the rock, I can pick out a few 
shags on the top of the stack. The adults are sporting their crests and are already nest-
building. A pair debate over the best use of a branch of seaweed which they hold up to 
the light. Seeking a suitable rock to sit on, I notice that I am not alone. A few metres away 
there is a sheep, sat sphinx-like on its own rock. She scarcely gives me a glance and makes 
no attempt to move. She is not injured, but there is no food here and I wonder why she 
bothered to descend over crumbling rock. 
 



The partial rainbow of colour dissipates as the bright disc of the sun pokes above the 
horizon beyond Rame Head. The day dawns and a Raven croaks high above, whilst a 
Buzzard mews from a treetop high above the cliffs. I retrace my steps and walking closer 
to the cliffs there is the odd feeling of solid sand, frozen overnight. With increasing light, 
I can now pick out Redwings flying between ivy-clad bushes and challenged by 
Blackbirds. These Scandinavian thrushes are winter visitors and feeding so close to the 
sea indicates the coldness of the conditions. There are many Blackcaps too, easily picked 
out by their loud chats – there has been a big influx this winter. But one bird defeats me, 
the Black Redstart, another winter visitor – there were four here over Christmas but they 
have moved on. Closer to home I pass one other person, too late to witness the celestial 
attractions. I know that I am fortunate to enjoy some early exercise and to appreciate the 
solitude and the best nature can offer, all close to home. I have easily distanced myself 
from others, something that was difficult on this beach on the first day of the month. 
 

 Alan Payne 
Deviock Parish Council  
 
Forthcoming virtual meetings: Full Council 11th February 7.30pm; Planning Committee 
25th February 6.30pm. See Agendas for details prior to each meeting. 
 
Housing Needs Survey: A final report based on residents’ responses to the Deviock 
Housing Needs Survey will be submitted by Cornwall Council in due course. 
 
Slipway: Cormac is hoping to complete works on the Seaton beach slipway in early 
February. 
 
Assets:  The Parish Council has adopted the Seaton BT phone box and will begin 
refurbishment work when safe to do so. An order has also been placed for a replacement 
noticeboard in Seaton (the bus shelter location). 
 
As the Parish Office remains closed until further notice, please contact the Clerk via 
email if you have an enquiry (clerk.deviockpc@btinternet.com, Mon-Fri).  
See the website at: www.deviockparish.org.uk (where Agendas and Minutes are 
available).    To comment on a planning application, go to: 
www.cornwall.gov.uk/environment-and-planning/planning/. 
 
Deviock Parish Council Loan Fund   
The Council provides interest-free loans (up to £1,000) to local organisations for 
specific projects (subject to terms and conditions). Please contact the Clerk or one of the 
Councillors if your organisation thinks it could benefit from this service.  
 

Karen Pugh - Parish Clerk 
 



Downderry Memorial Gardens Access Ramp 
 
Deviock Parish Council has arranged for the construction of an access ramp at the west 
entrance to the Memorial Gardens. This work is expected to be carried out at the end of 
February, weather permitting, which means that access will only be available from the 
Beach Hill end. We apologise for any inconvenience this may cause but welcome the 
increased accessibility to the Gardens that will follow.         John Croft 
  
St Germans Parish Council 
 
During this COVID wave it seems like we are all treading water and going nowhere fast.  
Still things are happening. The Old White House, Pub, Shop corner kerb was marked out 
in the first wave and is being worked on as I write and will be finished in the second 
wave. Please be careful, particularly when approaching for the first time. 
 
The Council have obtained funding for the next stage of progressing to a 20mph zone for 
the village of St Germans. This will be a feasibility study on reducing traffic speeds in 
various areas. We were surprised at the number of vehicles doing 40mph in both 
directions outside the Village Hall. Sometimes when people complain about excessive 
speeds it needs proof to get any action.  When the study is finished we will be consulting 
before any changes are made. 
 
The Bethany Chapel saga is moving to the next stage which is to establish the level of 
need before any decision can be made, it has been registered as a site of community 
interest allowing us time to investigate possibilities. A survey is being done on Survey 
Monkey online at www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/NRWMQTY or there is a link on the 
Council’s web site or, if you cannot access these, then paper copies will be at each notice 
board for returning. We cannot visit people or canvas in the current lockdown so please 
use the link. The building itself is beyond saving but a community use may be established. 
 
Tideford Playpark is still closed as we are trying to sort out a lease, this means that the 
equipment which needs repair is unsafe and will not be covered by insurance and we 
cannot spend public money on something that we do not own or lease. It is a 'Catch 22' 
and the situation is made worse by the old lease having legacy Trustees who may still 
have an interest. 
 
The Council is still functioning online although discussion is more difficult. We are 
getting more requests for funds from Charities due to the normal funding raising channels 
not working. The Citizens Advice Bureau are asking for help as their workload has grown 
dramatically and is bound to increase in the future. 
 
The next online meeting is on Monday 25th February at 6.00pm.  There will be a link to 
the meeting listed on the calling notice and agenda. Keep safe.               Cllr Nigel Witton 



News from County Hall - Cllr Richard Pugh 
 
Spaceport Cornwall partner, Virgin Orbit, successfully completed its first full orbital 
launch of Satellite technology, bringing Cornwall one step closer to a launch from UK 
soil. Virgin Orbit accomplished their first commercial launch with the company’s aircraft 
Cosmic Girl taking off from Mojave Air and Space Port in California. 
 
Following the partial success of their first launch demo last May, the Virgin Orbit team 
have been focused on getting to this second launch. The work leading up to the launch 
benefited hugely from operational refinements as the Virgin Orbit team completed 
technical milestones at a much faster and more efficient pace compared to the initial 
demo. 
 
The payload consisted of 10 Cubestats selected by Nasa and primarily designed and built 
by USA universities. As Virgin Orbit's key delivery partner in the UK the flights success 
validates Spaceport Cornwall's Campaign to become the UK’s first Horizontal launch 
spaceport by proving Virgin Orbit's mobile launch system is capable of providing a 
responsive, affordable and efficient way to launch small satellites. In a much needed boost 
to the local and nationwide economy post-coronavirus Spaceport Cornwall is set to 
further strengthen the UK and Cornish industry by bringing 150 direct Jobs by 2025. 
Through this groundbreaking initiative an additional 240 jobs will be created in the supply 
chain and ancillary activities: positioning Spaceport Cornwall at the heart of the UK space 
industry by raising Cornwall’s profile on the global stage.  
 
If I can help anybody with Cornwall Council related issues, please contact me on 01503 
220768 or richard.pugh@cornwallcouncillors.org.uk      
                Cllr Richard Pugh 
Editorial 
 
Happy New Year from our first edition of 2021 - or happier at least, we hope. Through 
the global turmoil of 2020 (pandemics, lockdowns, Brexit, renegade Presidents etc) 
there's a certain reassurance to be gained from the pervading sense of calm civility and 
community that's been evident despite all the adversity that has encircled (but thankfully 
never overwhelmed) us here in the Nut Tree parishes.  When seen from here, it is striking 
how many recent controversies seem to be arguments between supporters of such 
polarised thought.  What happened to the middle ground; recognising that in all complex 
problems there will rarely be a perfect solution and that the answer to finely balanced 
judgements will normally be found close to the middle not at the extremes? With vaccines 
and good sense we'll all hopefully soon be able to meet once again 'in the middle' more 
literally - in our pubs, shops, streets, countryside and beaches.   With the breaking news 
that the G7+ will meet in Cornwall, maybe there's distant hope that one of their number 
may chance on a copy of the Nut Tree and take note of our priorities! Or maybe it's better 
that such things, in our quiet corner of Kernow, carry on just 'passing us' by?              Ed                                                            



Quay Lane Surgery Patient Participant Group 
 
Warmest wishes to everyone at Quay Lane Surgery, fellow patients and those particularly 
caring for loved ones at home.  We will do our best to keep you up to date, but please be 
aware that news is changing sometimes daily, and what might be current at the time of 
writing, may not be exactly the same at the time of reading.    
 
I would like to sincerely thank St Germans Parish Council for their generous donation to 
the PPG should extra medical and / or ancillary equipment be needed by the practice 
during the pandemic.    
 
If you are shielding and urgently need support with your shopping or have any other 
welfare related issues - you can contact Jessica Hirons the practice Social Prescriber:  
Tel:  07976 122726 or e-mail jessica.hirons4@nhs.net.  Please leave your Name, DOB 
and state that you are a patient with Quay Lane Surgery.  
 
For patients who need help with shopping and other services who are not on the 'high 
vulnerable shielding' list  - you can contact Volunteer Cornwall by 
telephone (01872 266988) or e-mail (requestforhelp@volunteercornwall.org.uk) 
 
      Mrs Claire Croft - PPG  quaylaneppg@gmail.com   
 
Quay Lane Surgery - Practice News    
 
I would like to update you on some urgent but hopefully short-term changes at Quay Lane 
Surgery.  As you may be aware, COVID-19 infection rates for Cornwall are high.  As 
well as supporting our patients, our colleagues are also being affected.  All this is 
happening, while we are delivering the largest vaccination programme the NHS has ever 
delivered.  
 
 Our doctors, clinicians and administrative staff are at the forefront of the vaccination 
programme and will be working shifts at the vaccination hub.  We want to deliver 
vaccines to you and your families, as quickly and safely as possible. To help us do this 
national guidance has advised us to reduce all non-urgent work. 
 
Our GP practice will remain open. You should continue to contact us if you have an 
urgent concern or have symptoms you are worried about. Please use the e-consultation 
portal on our practice website or contact us by phone. If you do need to speak to us by 
telephone then it may take a little longer to get through; we will ask some extra questions 
to allow us to triage your call. We will continue to offer urgent and emergency 
appointments and ask that you please be patient with us during this time.  
 
If you have a routine problem that can wait, it will really help us if you wait until our 



normal services resume in approximately 4 – 6 weeks. This will allow us to ensure we 
can redeploy staff to run the vaccination clinics.   
 
You can use your local pharmacy for advice and you can also contact NHS.uk or call 111 
for support. NHS 111 is available 24/7 and as well as providing advice can also direct 
you to a local service and let them know you are on the way.  
 
Our vaccination programme has started and we are currently inviting patients, using the 
national priority list, to attend the vaccination centre at Millennium House in Pensilva, 
with a new centre opening at the China Fleet Club, Saltash in the next few weeks. As the 
vaccine becomes available we will contact patients to book an appointment so kindly ask 
that you please do not contact the surgery. Please be reassured we are all working as hard 
as we can to look after you and ensure a vaccination programme happens quickly and 
safely to protect us all.  
         Mrs Debbie Todd - Practice Manager 
 
Simple Ways to Save the Planet 
 
It	seems	appropriate	in	the	first	Nut	Tree	of	2021	to	wish	you	a	happy	new	year.	A	
change	of	year	is	often	a	good	time	to	contemplate	a	change	of	leaf.	I’m	not	a	great	
believer	in	firm	resolutions,	as	I	find	they	break	too	easily,	but	am	quite	content	to	
adopt	the	concept	of	aspirations.	A	desire	to	do	just	a	little	bit	better.	
	
These	aspirations	can	be	small	at	the	start	of	the	journey.	Do	you	reuse	or	recycle	as	
thoroughly	as	you	might?	Can	you	reduce	your	food	waste?	Buy	less	clothes?	Drive	
less,	 walk	 and	 cycle	 more?	 Shop	 more	 locally?	 Eat	 more	 seasonally?	 Reducing	
consumption	of	animal	products	will	also	help,	as	much	of	the	land	deforested	for	
soya	is	used	for	animal	feed.	So	buy	less	meat,	but	of	a	better	quality	and	always	free	
range,	 organic	 where	 possible.	 Be	 flexible	 and	 prepared	 to	 accept	 failure	 and	
fallibility	 along	 the	way.	 But	most	 importantly	 keep	 aspiring.	 Any	 small	 steps	 to	
make	improvements	may	feel	insignificant,	and	probably	are,	but	here	is	the	crux...	
it	 may	 be	 insignificant	 but	 do	 it	 anyway!	 A	 mass	 of	 insignificant	 steps	 totalled	
together	will	have	an	impact.	Forget	what	 is	happening	on	a	global	scale,	 for	this	
environmental	 movement	 needs	 to	 start	 locally.	 And	 together	 we	 can	 make	 a	
difference.	

Lizzie	Stroud	
Community Thanks 
 
Elsbeth Dunkey would like to thank everyone for their cards and kind thoughts. 
 
Thank you to all residents in Seaton Park for dropping off donations of food, before Xmas 
for Liskeard and Looe Foodbank . This was gratefully received, our car boot was full and 
apparently it weighed 48.20 kilos !                               Jo and John, Trebula, Seaton Park 



A special message of courage and strength (Ed note: my headline not Charlotte's) 
 
Thank You!!! Hi Everyone! It's Charlotte here. It's been 4 weeks 
now since I lost my leg, as you can imagine it's been a hard time 
full of pain and grief and loss of independence. I may have lost a 
lot but the love I've felt this last month is more than many will 
experience in a lifetime. I may be biased but there is truly 
something special about our community and I feel immensely 
blessed to live amongst you all.  
 
Everyday I get to look out my front door and see a tree full of 
beautiful messages from you all, I have the heart of the village in my garden. I have to 
thank everyone immensely for your generosity and donations to help my family and me. 
The money so far has allowed me to buy an I-walk, a piece of equipment that will give 
me independence and make my daily life easier for years to come. The rest of the money 
will eventually go towards the leg that allows me to live out my passion. Dancing is 
something that sets my soul on fire, when I dance all my cares and worries disappear and 
I forget for a moment that I have an illness, and to me that is priceless. It was important 
for me to tell you all, each and every one of you are amazing loving people with beautiful 
hearts and I cannot wait to see you all again very soon! I do post updates on my Facebook 
page of what I'm up to so please feel free to give me a follow. Best wishes,  
          Charlotte Evans and family Xxx 
 
St Germans Thursday Club 
 
Whatever happened to 2020? We might wish that it had brought us all 20/20 vision of the 
future, but we blunder through, hopefully supporting each other and doing as little harm 
to our environment as possible. A daily walk, or time in the garden is a task, a right and 
a privilege.  For me an especial joy is the sight and sound of the curlews at the 
river...usually egrets and only rarely at this time of year, a heron.  But those curlews - one 
day we'll see one with a beak that curves up...aha, an avocet! but never yet... 
 
Many thanks especially to our Chairwoman Jean for her wonderful idea, from all 
Thursday Club members, for the delightful bouquets in December. Those who had the 
very pleasant task of taking them round enjoyed sharing smiles and having a brief chat 
with recipients.  My bouquet, slightly edited, still has lovely, perky white daisies to cheer 
a rather gloomy January.  
 
Another surprise in February, but wild horses wouldn't drag it from me yet....  
 
Keep in touch - phone our Chairperson, Jean Mills (01503-230324), or leave me a note 
at Merryweather Cottage (just along from St Germans shop). 

Sue Cousins 230106 



News from DaSRA - Downderry and Seaton Residents Association 
 
Is your internet slow and inconsistent?   Residents are coming together to create a 
‘Community Fibre Partnership’ with Openreach bringing Superfast Fibre to your home 
(FTTP.)  Using the “Community Fibre Partnership’ scheme, we need to register all 
addresses in the area who are interested, then Openreach will put together an obligation 
free quote. Openreach will pay a portion, the rest is for the community to finance and this 
can be funded by government gigabit vouchers, £1500 vouchers for residential properties 
and £3500 per business property (including sole traders.)   DaSRA Committee Member 
Caroline Frith, with resident Caroline Walmsley, are co-ordinating a list of residents 
wanting their property to be included in this register.  If you would like to register your 
interest, please provide your email and postal address by email to 
dsfibrepartnership@gmail.com or to info@dasra.co.uk so you can be added to the list.  
We will get back to you when we have more information and decide if, and how, we go 
forward. Keep an eye on DaSRA’s Facebook page for updates.  Caroline Frith 07747 
602820  
 
No apologies for repeating an earlier Nut Tree post as we look ahead to continuing 
Lockdowns.  We are all coping as best we can with these necessary enforced restrictions 
on our contact with one another, but do remember there is help if you need it.   Downderry 
and Seaton Good Neighbours Group, set up in alliance with Volunteer Cornwall at the 
start of last spring’s first Lockdown, has enjoyed a few quiet months, but our kindly 
neighbours are ready and willing to resume their befriending role, giving support to 
residents who continue to be restricted in their own social contacts.  If, over the coming 
weeks, you, or someone you know, need some level of support, do get in touch, email: 
info@dasra.co.uk.  01503 250911/01503 250332. Stay Safe.  

Laura Done, Chair DaSRA  
Community Bus News 
 
Let’s hope we can run more services in 2021 than we managed in 2020! We have made 
it this far, so let’s stay safe and hunkered down until we can take our turns to be 
vaccinated, which hopefully will provide the key to so many much missed activities 
returning to our lives, including operating the Community Bus. 
 
The community bus committee met at the end of December 2020 to discuss the latest state 
of play. For now the situation is as follows: 
 
The bus is being well maintained and we are holding to the regular schedule for 
maintenance checks. Last year during the first lockdown we fitted a new battery and 
solved some problems with the brake sensor lights. The bus is “exercised” regularly to 
keep it  running well. Insurance, tax and MOT are all up-to-date in preparation for a re-
start of services, whenever that becomes possible. 
 



During the second lockdown last year Jem Hall, our deputy chairman and operations 
officer, drew up a set of “Covid-safe” operating protocols with a view to getting services 
up and running again. Part of that action has involved reducing the seating capacity to 
just seven passengers to improve social distancing. We managed one experimental outing 
in late September to try out the operating procedures - cleaning interior surfaces, hand 
sanitising, facemasks, social distancing etc. It worked well, but the time did not feel ripe 
to restart scheduled services. 
 
Obviously Coronavirus events then conspired against us all with the pandemic worsening 
in the final weeks of last year leading to another national lockdown.  
 
The committee has agreed unanimously, that there is, sadly, no early prospect of re-
starting our service with the duration of the latest lockdown uncertain. 
 
In the meantime, however, we are putting our house in order for the spring with an AGM 
by Zoom planned to sign off the 2020 set of financial accounts. We will keep you posted 
on the details. 
 
Jo Woodley, our 300 Club officer (see below) is doing a great job keeping the vital 
monthly draws running to secure one of the continuing sources of financial support for 
the bus, and Sue and Geoff Booth are continuing with their jigsaw/books/bric a brac sales 
to help with other fundraising in the absence of our coffee mornings. This is all especially 
important, when there is no income from running services, but we still have to carry 
significant costs of course. A big thank you to you all for continuing to support us in these 
efforts. 
 
Let’s all pull up our shirt sleeves, get vaccinated and prepare for spring. In the meantime 
stay patient, stay safe, and stay well. 
 

Kevin Done (Chairman). Email: kevindone@hotmail.com 01503 250911 
 
Downderry Community Bus 300 Club 
 
Firstly, I must thank you all for donating your £12 annual sub. to OUR bus. For sure, this 
year she will be back on the road and we will be enjoying our trips out of the village?? 
Let's hope so. This (and last) month's winning numbers 
  
December  1st No. 77 Jacquie Cottage   January  1st. No. 12 Neil & Ann Asprey  
                  2nd No. 90 Dee Crutchley   2nd. No. 158 Kathy Pope 
  3rd. No. 125 Olga Britta     3rd. No. 31 Marie Bersey  
 
Thank you all.                        
                  Jo Woodley 



Hessenford News 
 
Hello all. The first and most important news this month is saying congratulations to Rachel, 
Dan & Harry and to welcome little (very little) Matilda to their family and the world. Matilda 
was born a little earlier than expected and we thank the midwife concerned for being alert to 
the facts presented to her. We look forward to seeing Matilda when time allows. We hope the 
lockdown gives Mike & Di lots of time to spend with their new granddaughter. Further 
congratulations go to Bianca & Mark at Port Eliot on the birth of their son George on the 
Tuesday before Christmas. 
 
So what else is there to tell you. Well, I haven’t seen anyone in Tracey’s, Lisa & David’s or 
Number 2, St Anne’s View yet so I can’t welcome them by name. And I haven’t seen Ian & 
Angela’s new puppy yet. But I have met Harry a few times (I might steal him when Margaret 
& Nigel aren’t looking) and he’s gorgeous. Karen tells me that Willow’s eye operation was a 
success so that’s good news. Any other doggy stories I should know about? Or cats even!! 
 
Jean, for those of you who remember her, is doing well in her Liskeard Nursing home. Some 
of us regularly correspond with her, and we hear back from her daughter, who of course can’t 
see her at the moment but is in regular daily contact.  Sue is doing well but still waiting for an 
operation date, so all good wishes go to her. And Anna is slowly recovering from her broken 
shoulder due to black ice. Chris is doing a sterling job I believe. [An update on one of whom 
who has lived in the village the longest is Anna, I missed her out in a previous article!!] I’ve 
just heard that Betsy’s had a fall on black ice too but she assures me all is well and the coalman 
was there at hand to help her up. 
 
Well, I don’t think there’s much else I can tell you about. Please do keep a look out on our 
Hessenford Covid page on FaceBook as there’s interesting information and some lovely photos 
taken by one and all. Don’t hesitate to add to what’s there if you’d like to. 
 
One thing I would highlight is the Rock Choir singing group.  It is free for children if anyone’s 
children would like to join in with this. It’s a great organisation. I sing with them along with 
thousands of other Rockies Nationwide, including Rose. I also sing [on Zoom at the moment] 
with Pentiddy Singers and Cornwall Collective. CC also run a children’s choir. I love singing, 
it makes me happy and is very uplifting. You don’t have to have a perfect voice [as those of 
you who’ve heard me sing will attest to!!].  Try it!! 
 
I hope all parents in the village with school age children are not finding lockdown too onerous 
when it comes to home schooling. I’m sure there are people out there willing to help virtually 
if required. I also hope our University/College students lives haven’t been too affected by the 
rules and regulations and you are able to continue with your studies, etc. 
 
Nearly forgot to tell you we collected £144.99 (and I’ll round this up) in our Candle Collecting 
Boxes, so thank you to everyone who returned theirs. If by chance you’ve still got one with a 
few coins in it please return it to me ASAP.  If you’d like to start collecting for next year there 
are still a few empty ones in the church and I’m sure I can get some more. I will have made the 
on-line payments to the Children’s Society and CHSW by the time you read this. 



 
So cheerio for now, stay safe & well and if anyone needs any help with anything please don’t 
hesitate to ask. There’s always someone in the village able and willing to help. Hope you all 
get your vaccinations soon. Desperate for mine so I can start doing more again with friends. 
Stay hopeful and positive and find something to keep you smiling every day. 
                                 

Fran Moore 
Hessenford Church Hall 
 
Despite the flood protection of doors and walls, Hessenford Church Hall sadly flooded 
again on 18/19 December when the River Seaton burst its banks. We have applied for a 
grant to fund measures to dry the building out as soon as possible but it will be closed in 
the immediate term while we do this. As soon as the Hall is back in action we will let all 
of our regular users know. Thank you all for your patience.  
 
             Fiona Bristow 
St Germans & Area Public Transport Group 
 
A reminder first about the government guidelines during lockdown: you can continue 
using the public transport network, staying local, if you need to travel for certain reasons 
- to go to work, for permitted education, to buy essential things at shops, or obtain 
services, including medical needs. It is also permissible to use public transport to make 
compassionate visits. You may also leave your home to do these things on behalf of a 
disabled or vulnerable person or someone self-isolating. For a full list of what is permitted 
see the government website - www.gov.uk  and go to Coronavirus (COVID-19): safer 
travel guidance for passengers. 
 
The law says that you must wear a face covering unless exempt when travelling in 
England by Public Transport, and in substantially enclosed areas such as rail, bus and 
coach stations. Stay safe by sitting at least two metres apart. Board and disembark one 
person at a time. Pay fares with contactless cards if possible. Wash hands before and after 
travelling. Do not travel if feeling unwell. Plan ahead and consider travelling 'off-peak'. 
You will know, probably, that the GWR timetable has been amended - we are pleased to 
say that the printed timetable we produced in December is still largely accurate, except 
for one train each way Mondays to Fridays: the 1253 train to Plymouth is now cancelled, 
and the 0902 train to Penzance is cancelled. That means there are still over 20 trains a day 
each way stopping at St Germans station. Weekend trains are largely as in the printed 
timetable, but there are changes from time to time, and Sundays are especially prone to 
this.  Remember, then, to check whenever you plan to travel.  At present, trains in the 
local area are not busy at all. 
 
Buses similarly are not busy, and are still following the same timetable as at the end of 
last year. Transport for Cornwall say, "We are running at normal service levels to continue 



getting those who need to travel across the local area to where you need to be.” There are 
no long-distance buses through Cornwall at present. And the only such service from 
Plymouth is the Stagecoach Falcon bus to Bristol - at present there are 7 each way. 
Megabus services are selling tickets from 23rd March. National Express have suspended 
all coach services nationally, and are going to assess the situation in February, possibly 
starting again in March. 
                Alan Cousins 
Rita’s Rota – Things may change further so please check before making plans. 
	
February	2021	
	
1	7.00	Evening	Prayer	on	zoom	
2	10.00	Morning	Prayer	on	zoom	
3	10.00	Morning	Prayer	on	zoom	
4	7.00	Prayer	Course	on	zoom	
5	10.00	Morning	Prayer	on	zoom	
6	7.00	Evening	Prayer	on	zoom	
7	10.00	Morning	Worship	on	zoom	
8	7.00	Evening	Prayer	on	zoom	
9	10.00	Morning	Prayer	zoom;	9.45	
Mobile	Library	St	Germans	-	Alms	
Houses.	10.15	St	Germans	-	Quay	
Road,	1.55	IOS,	2.45	14:35	Seaton		
10	10.00	Morning	Prayer	on	zoom	
11	7.00	Prayer	Course	on	zoom;	7.30	
Deviock	PC	zoom	meeting	
12	10.00	Morning	Prayer	on	zoom	
13	7.00	Evening	Prayer	on	zoom	
14	10.00	Morning	Worship	on	zoom	
15	7.00	Evening	Prayer	on	zoom	
16	10.00	Morning	Prayer	on	zoom	
17	10.00	Morning	Prayer	on	zoom	
18	7.00	Prayer	Course	on	zoom	
19 10.00 Morning Prayer on zoom	

 
 
 
20 7.00 Evening Prayer on zoom 
21 10.00 Morning Worship on zoom 
22 6.00 St Germans PC Zoom Meeting; 
7.00 Evening Prayer on zoom 
23 10.00 Morning Prayer on zoom 
24 10.00 Morning Prayer on zoom 
25 6.00 St Germans PC zoom meeting;           
6.30 Deviock PC Planning zoom; 7.00 
Evening Prayer on zoom 
26 10.00 Morning Prayer on zoom 
27 00 Evening Prayer on zoom 
28 10.00 Morning Worship on zoom 
 
CZ Downderry Coastal Zone; CB Community 
bus; DSVH Dderry & Seaton VH; PolH  
Polbathic Hall; EHSG Eliot Hall St G; HC 
H’ford Church; HCH H’ford Church Hall; 
SGMC St G Methodist Ch;  SGPC St G Priory 
Church;;  SNCh St Nicolas’ Church; TC 
Tideford Church; TRBL Tideford RBL Hall; 
WVH W’gates V Hall 
	
 
Copy for Rita’s Rota should be sent to 
ritasrota@yahoo.co.uk by 15th of the 
preceding month. 

	
Happy	New	Year	all	from	Rita	

	
 
Disclaimer : the editorial group accepts no  responsibility for views expressed in 
any edition of Nut Tree. Nonetheless we will try to be as accurate as possible and 
desire similar factual correctness from our correspondents. 


